HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building 
2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, June 28, 2011

5:30pm

Corrected

In attendance were:
Al Davis, Craig Supplee, Julie Eck, Lynn Moore, Jep Seman, C Brantigan, G Branch, P Benington, Craig Demmon (Uptown Neighborhood Watch), Gavin Clark (representing Albus Brooks), Michael Finochio (traffic), Brian Mitchell (Traffic engineering), Britt Probst (Davis Partnership), John Collison
The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm. The minutes of the last meeting were read and approved with modifications.

Announcement: Jerry's Nut House has been an eyesore for some time. Last fall the proprietor was cited for being out of compliance with the PUD for his property because of lack of required landscaping. Work on the landscaping started a couple days ago.

St. Joseph Hospital Update:

Work has begun on the Downing Street relocation. The recommendations that we made at our last meeting concerning street closures and relocations was rejected out of hand by traffic engineering.

Design guidelines for the project are being worked on at the present time. The draft will be posted on the website shortly. The Uptown Hospital District Urban Design Plan is one of the governing documents.

Regulatory Issues: The project will be subject to a public hearing at city Council July 11, 2011.
Presbyterian St. Luke's Update

The building at 18th and Gilpin has been designated not historic. 

There is still some delay in designing and implementing hospital guide signs. It is reported that Public Works can’t find the drawings of the stanchions with the larger size base. Modern-day archaeology may be required to reconstruct the drawings. It has been proposed that one of the guide signs be dug up in the drawings reverse engineered. 

Conversion the 19th Ave. into a two-way street: 

Brian Mitchell from traffic engineering reports that there appears to be increasing interest in converting 19th Ave. into a two-way street. He received a letter from the Downtown Denver Partnership advocating the conversion heard the same sentiment from us. He outlined for us what is required to make this happen. Generally speaking a feasibility study is required. That's not necessary in this case. The next step is to put together the “scope of work" for an operational analysis. It is believed the Downtown Denver Partnership has some money that could be contributed to this analysis the suggestion his made been made that the Red Peak Developments organization and the hospitals might wish to add some money to get this done expeditiously.

Mitchell outlined for us some of the problems. All of the traffic signals need to be replaced as they are outmoded. Left turn pockets need to be defined. Bike lanes need to be defined, and an estimate has to be made as to the amount of money that it will cost to get it the project. As point of reference for cost, changing traffic signals costs about $250,000 for each signalized intersection just to bring the signals up to current standards. Adding 20th Ave. to the operational analysis probably wouldn't add much to the analysis 
Because of the current budgetary constraints the earliest that the signal rebuild could start is 2013.

The Forum is in favor of completing the operational analysis and is favorably disposed to making 19th and 20th two way streets depending on the results of the analysis. 
The chairman is directed to send a letter to the Manager of Public Works and head of DHA.

Albus Brooks:

Gavin Clark, representing Councilman Albus Brooks assured us that the new Councilman is eager to attempt to fill the shoes of Carla Madison in working with the Forum

Edits to the new zoning code recommended to the planning board but not implemented.

The Forum’s to report to the planning board of 20 April 2010 was circulated to the group before the meeting. The residual issues are as follows: 

Under the new code what used to be a 40% unobstructed landscaped open space has been modified so that it can include parking lots.

There are inconsistencies which could defeat the intent of open space provisions of the code.

There is no special review process for large non-hospital medical uses.

An undue burden has been placed on medical institutions, particularly in Uptown. Adjacent properties have largely been rezoned to a protected zoning. This adds to the previous bulk plane restrictions and the city view plane restrictions. 

The group suggested that the chairman discuss this situation with Tina Axelrad. There's a decided lack of interest manifested because in the Uptown neighborhood most of these issues are covered for the foreseeable future. The only issue that's not covered is the special review for large nonhospital medical buildings.

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum

COB
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